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Dear Seahawk Families,

Welcome to the 2024-2025 school year at Seahawk Land! As the principal, I am thrilled to welcome both new and returning families to our vibrant and nurturing community. It is an honor to partner with you in the education and growth of your children, and I look forward to the exciting journey ahead.
At Seahawk Land, we are dedicated to creating an environment where every student feels valued, supported, and inspired to reach their full potential. Our commitment to excellence in education is reflected in our passionate and dedicated staff, who work tirelessly to provide engaging and rigorous learning experiences. We believe in fostering a love for learning, encouraging curiosity, and nurturing the unique talents of each student.
This year, we are excited to introduce new programs and initiatives designed to enhance the educational experience for all our students. From innovative classroom practices to expanded extracurricular opportunities, we are continually striving to provide the best possible education for your children. We are also focused on building strong partnerships with families, as we believe that collaboration between home and school is key to student success.
As we embark on this new school year, I encourage you to stay connected and involved in your child’s education. Attend school events, join our parent-teacher organization, and communicate regularly with your child’s teachers. Your engagement and support are invaluable to us, and together, we can create a positive and enriching experience for our students.
Please mark your calendars for our Back-to-School Night on August 22, 2024, 4:00 pm- 6:00 pm, where you will have the opportunity to meet our fantastic staff, learn about our programs, and connect with other families. We are eager to share our plans and goals for the year and to answer any questions you may have.
Thank you for entrusting us with your child’s education. We are excited to see the growth, learning, and achievements that this year will bring. Let’s make the 2024-2025 school year a memorable and successful one!

Warm regards,

Mrs. Hinton 

SUMNER POLICIES & PROCEDURES
2024-2025


ABSENCES (Notification to Parents)

The reasons listed below are considered excusable absences by the NC State Board of Education Attendance Rules:

( Sickness or injury


           ( Court proceedings

( Quarantine



( Religious Observances

( Death in the family


( Educational opportunity

( Medical/dental appointments
( Suspension

Students who are absent for reasons other than the 8 listed above will have their absence coded as unlawful.  Unlawful absences include reasons such as oversleeping and missing the bus. Family vacations during the regular school year are not considered excused absences.
Excessive unlawful absences result in any of the following:

Letters to the parent after 3, 6, and 10 days of absences (state requirement)
Communication from the school social worker 

Communication from the principal or assistant principal
Home visit from the school social worker or administrator
When students accumulate unlawful absences, parents will receive a notification under the North Carolina Compulsory Attendance Law, which states that they are in violation of the law. This occurs after 3, 6, and 10 unlawful absences. Excessive absences will also be a factor in consideration of promotion to the next grade level.

Please Note: If your child misses 10% of the school year (which is 18 days of school), we will require doctors’ notes to code any additional absences as excused. We also reserve the right to request a doctor’s note if a child misses 5 or more consecutive days of school.
Absence due to an Educational Opportunity

If you will be requesting an absence to count as an educational opportunity, you must get prior approval from both the teacher and administration. Approval from administration will require details of the academic benefit and any assignments that will be completed as agreed upon by you and the teacher.

ARRIVAL AND DISMISSAL
The building is not open to students until 7:00 a.m. each day, since supervision does not begin until that time. The school staff can assume no liability for any student who arrives before 7:00 a.m. Therefore, please do not attempt to drop off your child before 7:00 a.m. We invite families to walk students to class the first two days of school, following this, we want to limit the amount of people in and out of the building. You may walk your student to the door, but not to their classroom. If you need to briefly meet with your child’s teacher in the morning, please stop by the office first. 
It is important for students to be on time for school each day.  The tardy bell rings at 7:25 a.m. and students are expected to be in their classrooms at that time.
If you are bringing your child to school at 7:25 or after, you will need to park your car in the parking lot behind the gate, escort your child into the building, and sign him/her in on the office computer so they can receive a pass to class.
Parents will be asked not to visit classrooms in the mornings so that the morning routine is not interrupted for the teacher and students. The office staff will collect messages for teachers. Teachers will contact you within 24 hours.
The dismissal bell rings at 2:10 for all students.  NO CHILD SHOULD BE CHECKED OUT FOR EARLY DISMISSAL AFTER 1:30 P.M. unless it is for an appointment.  Early dismissals interrupt instruction and create a disruption for the entire classroom. Changes to dismissal should be made prior to noon on that school day. Please be considerate of the teacher and instructional time by keeping early check-outs at a minimum.
Safety is a top priority at dismissal time. For that reason, pedestrian traffic must be kept at a minimum and separate locations must be designated for each method of transportation. 
Students who are being picked up by car in the afternoons are only to be picked up in the car rider line. Please do not exit your vehicles to pick up your child. You will be asked to go to the main office to have your child paged to the office for pick up. This is to keep pedestrian traffic at a minimum and for the safety and security of all our students. We recognize that this may pose a slight inconvenience for parents, but safety must be our top priority.
ATTENDANCE POLICY
We realize that there are times when students must be absent from school. To receive the maximum benefit from the instructional program, it is important for students to be at school each day.  The goal of Guilford County Schools is to have at least 95% attendance.  Parents are asked to make a commitment to ensure that their children have as few absences, tardies, and early check-outs as possible during the school year.  To be considered in attendance, the student must be present in school for at least one-half of the school day (7:00am- 11:00am). 




All absences require a written note from the parent/guardian explaining the absence.  If the school does not receive a note within 3 days of the student's return to school, the absence will be coded as unlawful.  Parents/guardians are requested to contact school officials when unanticipated lengthy absences occur.  All anticipated periods of absences should be reported to school officials prior to the period of the absence. See the section on “Absences” for more information.
AT-HOME READING                        [image: image3.jpg]


          
Parents of Sumner students are strongly encouraged to read daily with their children at home.  One of the most important components of student homework will be at-home reading.  Teachers will utilize a variety of reading incentives to help motivate students to read at home and in the classroom. Students should spend approximately 20 minutes reading with or without an adult each evening.
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BREAKFAST
Breakfast is served beginning at 7:00 a.m. in the classroom. This year, all students at Sumner will receive FREE breakfast and lunch.  If your child is a car rider, he or she should arrive at school early enough to be finished eating by 7:25 a.m., as daily instruction begins immediately after the 7:25 a.m. announcements. 
If the opening of school is delayed by 2 hours or more, breakfast is not served.  

BUS SAFETY AND BUS TRANSPORTATION
Students riding a bus shall not display any type of behavior that interferes with the safe and efficient operation of the bus.  The bus driver is in charge of the bus and its occupants at all times.  Students must always comply with the directions and requests of the driver.  The following bus safety rules shall apply at all times:

        1. Follow the bus driver's directions the first time they are given.

        2. Take a seat as soon as you board the bus and stay seated until 


   the bus arrives at your stop.

        3. Quietly speak only with the person(s) seated with you in the 
   same seat. 

        4. Keep hands and feet to yourself and inside the bus.

        5. Face the front and stay in your assigned seat while the bus is 
  moving.

        6. Food, drinks, suckers, gum, and any electronic devices are 
  prohibited on the bus.
        7. No tampering with the bus exit mechanisms; stay out of the 
  driver's area.

        8. Keep all items in your book bag. 

        9. Horseplay, throwing objects, or otherwise distracting the 
   driver's attention while the bus is in operation is prohibited.
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When bus safety rules are violated, the driver will report the infraction(s) to the principal or assistant principal with a written disciplinary referral.  After talking with the student and the driver, the school administrator will determine the consequence for the behavior.  Typically, depending upon the severity of the infraction, the first offense will often result in a conference with the student and a letter of warning to the parent.  Further infractions typically will result in a withdrawal of riding privileges for one (1) to five (5) days.  More severe infractions, such as physical aggression, may result in a withdrawal of riding privileges with the first offense. Special circumstances can warrant the suspension of riding privileges for the entire school year. 
During the period of bus suspension, it is the parent's responsibility to provide transportation to and from school on a daily basis.  Regular attendance is still required by law even though riding privileges have been suspended.  Depending upon the severity of the misconduct, the principal has the authority to withdraw riding privileges on the first offense without the issuance of any prior letter of warning.

Special Guidelines for Parents:

· Have your child at the bus stop 10 minutes before the bus is due to avoid delaying the bus schedule. (The buses do not wait for students who are not at the stop.) 
· Here Comes The Bus (HCTB) is a mobile tracking app that uses global positioning system (GPS) technology to locate and track your child’s school bus through the HCTB app or website.

When you sign up for Here Comes The Bus, you'll see:

· Bus number, bus stop location and scheduled bus stop times

· The real-time location of your child’s bus on a map

· Scheduled and actual arrival times at home and school for bus routes

· Push and email notifications when the bus is near 

English version: Here Comes the Bus (gcsnc.com)
Spanish version: Here Comes the Bus (gcsnc.com)
· Meet the bus only at designated stops. Bus drivers are not permitted to stop at undesignated locations.
· Do not allow your child to board the bus until it comes to a complete stop. The bus will stop about 15 feet in front of your child to keep him/her safe.
· Written parental permission is required to change your child’s stop, such as when getting off with a friend. All bus notes must be signed by a school administrator before being accepted by the bus driver. If the bus is filled to capacity, no students other than those assigned to that bus route may ride that bus. Permanent changes to your child’s bus stop must be made through the GCS Transportation Department and a new transportation request form must be completed.
· Parents/others are never to board a school bus and threaten or intimidate the driver or the passengers.  It is a criminal offense to board a school bus without permission and law enforcement officials may be notified.

 

CAFETERIA
However, if students desire to do so, they are permitted to bring their lunch from home at any time desired.  Please do not send foods that are microwaveable.  There is not a microwave available for student use.  Milk, ice cream, and other snacks can be purchased. Students are not allowed to bring soft drinks to school.  We discourage the sending of excessive amounts of sweets in school lunches.
The cafeteria will accept cash or check, made payable to Sumner Elementary School, to be applied to your child's account for the purpose of purchasing extra food items not included in the standard free lunch.  It is helpful to include any lunch payment in an envelope with your child's name and student number.  

Each student has a personal student number assigned by Guilford County Schools.  Students can keep the same account number if they are in Guilford County Schools.  

Students are expected to practice good manners as well as the rules of the school at all times while in the cafeteria. 
CHANGE IN ADDRESS

In the event that you move, the new address must be provided to office staff. If your new address is outside of Sumner’s attendance zone, you may complete a form to request that your child remain at Sumner. We are happy to provide you with a copy of this form and fax it for you to the Student Assignment office should the need arise. If we believe your address has changed, we may ask for a new proof of address, which must be provided within 5 days.
CHANGES IN TRANSPORTATION
If a student is to go home by a mode of transportation other than the one indicated on his/her green Annual Update of Pupil Information sheet, the teacher must always have a signed note from the parent/guardian that morning to verify the change.  This may not be done through e-mail. For example, a note to the teacher is always required if a child who normally rides a school bus is being picked up by the parent or some other person in the car rider line.  Changes in transportation will not be accepted over the telephone unless it is a rare, emergency situation. Not only are we unable to verify the caller’s ID, it also interrupts instruction for the entire classroom to deliver messages about afternoon transportation changes.

For bus riders, students will always be placed on their assigned bus in the afternoons unless we have a signed note telling us that the child will be a car rider that day. 

Note: Only people who have been named by you on the Pupil Data Sheet are recorded in our student data system (PowerSchool) and only those persons will be permitted to pick up your child / check him/her out of school.

CHARACTER EDUCATION
Character education is an important part of your child’s school experience at Sumner. Monthly character traits are stressed through guidance lessons and classroom discussions. GCS has identified the following traits that all GCS students should strive to possess courage, integrity, kindness, perseverance, respect, responsibility, and self-discipline.

CHECKING STUDENTS OUT OF CLASS
Students will not be called out of class before your arrival, unless they are physically ill. Calling ahead and asking us to have your child ready in the office is not permissible. Students must be checked out in the front office.
CONFERENCES
Conferences will be scheduled at the request of the teacher OR parent during the year as needed.  Two face-to-face conferences are required between the teacher and each child’s parent or guardian. Parents of students with personalized education plans will need to meet with the teacher every quarter to update the plan and discuss academic progress.  
As needs and concerns arise, you are encouraged to call the teacher and arrange for an immediate conference.  We prefer that you call the school during the day and leave a message for the teacher to return your call.  Teachers should return phone calls and messages within 24 hours. Teachers are not permitted to accept phone calls from parents during instructional hours.
Parents are to schedule all conferences in advance and at times convenient for both teachers and parents.  Conferences will be scheduled at such times that they do not interrupt or interfere with the teacher's class.  Unannounced drop-in conferences are not permitted, as they interrupt the educational process for both teacher and students. 

COUNSELING

Our school counselor provides classroom guidance for our students. The school counselor is also able to provide individual and small group counseling as needed if there are difficulties or concerns that interfere with a student’s school success. The school counselor is not able to provide long-term therapy but is available to assist parents with finding available resources and services that are available in the community.
CUSTODY ISSUES
If you and your spouse are separated or divorced and you have been granted custody of your child through a court order or deed of separation, please advise us of this fact. The only way we can comply with the court’s order is to have a copy of the order to present to the ex-spouse should the situation arise when we need to do this. We cannot refuse a parent who asks to pick up a child unless we have a court order on file disallowing it. Please be assured that this information remains confidential and is shared only on a need-to-know basis with appropriate school personnel. 



DISCIPLINE
To guarantee a safe and positive educational climate it is important for students to understand that acceptable standards of behavior will be expected at all times. Consequences will be administered when any individual's actions interfere with the right of teachers to teach and students to learn. Any teacher or staff member in the school has the right to correct any student at any place in the school at any time. Classroom and school rules and procedures have been established and discussed at school.  As a result, students have been made aware of what is expected of them. 
No student is permitted to bring to school any device that can be used as a weapon (gun, knife, explosives, toy guns/knives, matches, sharp or pointed objects, chains, etc.).  Students who break this rule may be suspended from school and law enforcement may be called.

Students are not permitted to sell or trade any merchandise, magazines, newspaper, collectible cards or other items in the school or on school grounds.

No cell phones or other electronic devices are allowed at school.  Cell phones or other electronic devices will be collected and turned in to the office.  A parent will be required to pick the item up from the principal.

The following are school-wide rules that students are expected to follow at all times. This list is not to be all-inclusive.  A list of school system rules, regulations and consequences will be provided for each student at the start of the school year.    

SCHOOL-WIDE GUIDELINES FOR SUCCESS:

1. Show a positive attitude.
2. Take responsibility.
3. Always do your best.
4. Respect yourself and others.

5. Strive to do what is right.

HALLWAY:

1. Follow directions from staff.  


2. Use appropriate voice level.

3. Walk in a TEAM line on the right side of the hallway.

4. Keep hands and feet to self.

CAFETERIA:

1. Speak clearly and use good manners with food servers.

2. Clean up after yourself.

3. Follow directions from staff.

4. Use appropriate voice level.

ASSEMBLIES:

1. Enter quietly and respectfully.
2. Clap only at appropriate times.

3. Listen quietly to the speaker or presentation.

4. Remain seated until signaled by the teacher. 

BATHROOMS:

1.  No horseplay allowed.

2. Clean up after yourself; flush toilets and wash hands.
3. No pencils, pens, markers permitted inside bathrooms.

4. Keep hands, feet, and eyes to self.

PLAYGROUND:

1. Include others.

2. Use equipment appropriately and share.
3. Use positive and respectful words.

4. Keep hands and feet to yourself.

5. Follow the teacher’s signal to line up when recess is over.

Consequences for infractions of school and/or classroom rules should correspond to the severity of the offense.  The specific consequences for offenses will be left to the discretion of school personnel, taking into consideration the individual child and the particular offense.  Consequences for infractions of rules may include, but not be limited to, the following:

Verbal reprimand/warning


Change in seating arrangements


Loss of class privileges/rewards
Communication with parent or guardian

Time-out in the classroom or in another teacher's classroom


Parent/teacher/student conference


Silent lunch


Alternative recess privileges


Referral to school counselor


Referral to the principal


In-school suspension


Out-of-school suspension from 1 to 10 days

Note: Corporal punishment (spanking) is not permitted under any circumstance at school.  

Parents are reminded of the importance of reading the Guilford County Schools' Student Handbook that will be sent home at the beginning of the school year.  This booklet, which can also be found on the GCS website, contains important information concerning disciplinary guidelines and procedures, as well as other school system policies.  Parents are to sign and return the form at the back of the handbook to indicate that it has been reviewed. All parents and students are responsible for any information contained therein. 
DRESS CODE
Student dress should be comfortable and appropriate for learning.  Clothing and shoes should also provide for the safety and welfare of the student.  If a student's dress or lack of cleanliness is detrimental to his/her health or safety, the principal may require the student and the student's parents or guardians to take appropriate action to remedy this situation.  In addition, if a student's dress or appearance is so unusual, inappropriate or lacking in cleanliness that it clearly and substantially disrupts class or learning activities, the student may be required to change his or her dress or appearance. 

Clothing advertising drugs, alcohol and/or tobacco products or containing lewd or profane language or messages will not be permitted. Clothing should fit in such a way that undergarments are not shown, and the clothing does not interfere with safety.  If a staff member feels that a student’s dress is inappropriate, the principal will be asked to make a judgment.  The following guidelines for student dress should be followed at all times:

(1)      Students are not permitted to wear sunglasses, tube tops, halter tops, see-through tops, midriff tops, chains or bandanas.  Sleeveless shirts must fit appropriately and provide adequate coverage.

(2)     Shorts are permitted in hot weather, yet shorts must not be too short or too tight.  

(3)     Students must wear shoes at all times for health and safety reasons.  Flip-flops and all other shoes without a closed heel are strongly discouraged due to the limited physical activity that we can allow. Students wearing flip-flops or shoes with open toes or heels (i.e., shoes that do not cover the back of the foot or have a strap around the back of the foot or have exposed toes) will not be permitted to participate in certain physical activities outside or climb on any outdoor equipment. Our students are encouraged to be physically active every day, both on the playground and in P.E. class.  Shoes which slip off when they are walking/running contribute to accidents. Flip-flops and open toes or heel shoes are not permitted at all during P.E. class.
(4)     Heelys (roller shoes) are not permitted.  

(5)
High heels that cause difficulty with walking or running are not permitted for safety reasons.
(5)     Hats may be worn to school, but never inside the building.

(6)     Electronic devices of all kinds are prohibited in school.  These items will be confiscated and turned in to the office.  Parents will be required to pick these items up from the principal.  Watches and calculators are exempt from this rule, unless they create a disruption.

 (7)     Undergarments are not permitted to show.
 (8)
Hoodies should not be worn in school

 (9)
Crocs should be worn in sports mode to ensure safety 
 (10)   Blankets are not allowed in school. Please ensure students have a 

jacket/coat when needed. 


EARLY DISMISSAL
Parents are asked to avoid checking out students prior to the end of the instructional day.  We will be closely monitoring early dismissals in an attempt to reduce class interruptions for all students.  Please try to schedule doctor or other appointments after school hours or on school holidays or half days whenever possible.  Parents must report to the office and sign out the child.  Students will be called from the classroom to meet parents in the front office.  Parents need to wait in the front lobby or the front office to pick up dismissed children.  Parents are not allowed to go directly to the classroom.  After 1:30 p.m., early dismissal is not permitted.
EMERGENCY CLOSING OF SCHOOL
The Superintendent is authorized to close schools if prevailing or potential hazards threaten the safety and well being of pupils and employees.  The Superintendent or his/her designee will make public information announcements and releases to news media. On days when weather conditions create questionable circumstances for opening school, parents should listen to local TV and radio stations for public information announcements. We expect announcements concerning school closings or delays to be made in the news media by 6:30 a.m. for that day. You may also monitor The School Zone (cable channel 2) or visit the Guilford County Schools website (www.gcsnc.com). Please do not call the school.

If school is open late, school employees report to work fifteen minutes before students. For this reason, parents must not drop off students at school at the regular time when the opening of school is delayed.

If snow or ice begins during the day, you should keep your television or radio on and listen for announcements.  Parents should develop a plan with their children to cover these circumstances. Please do not call the school. It is important that school telephone lines be open in such a situation so that the superintendent’s office may contact us on closing plans, times, etc.  We strongly suggest that you make prior arrangements for after school care if your child is to go somewhere other than home in the event of an early closing. We also suggest that your child knows what he/she is to do and where they are to go in the event of an early closing, so he/she feels more comfortable when an unexpected closing occurs.  A Connect-Ed phone message will be sent to your home phone number at a reasonable time about school closings as soon as information is available.  


FIELD TRIPS
Teachers will arrange out-of-school experiences for their classes during the school year.  When a field trip is to be taken, your child will bring home information and a permission form about the upcoming trip.  This form must be signed and returned by the due date and no later than 2:45 p.m. to the teacher/school, or your child will not be able to go on the trip. Field trip forms cannot be accepted the day of the field trip.  Permission to attend field trips cannot be accepted by telephone.  

Payments for field trips should always be given to the teacher prior to 12 noon each day, since all money must be turned in to the school treasurer by 12 noon.  Please make payments for field trips by the due date, since field trips are paid for and reservations are made in advance.    

Students will always travel by bus, unless you wish to take your child home with you after a field trip, in which case you must sign your child out with the teacher in charge of the trip.  Students who are enrolled at Sumner may not be excused from their regular class to attend a field trip with a sibling.  Younger siblings also may not attend field trips.

We are very grateful for the many volunteers who regularly assist our school.  We hope to have many parents and family members continue to participate in their children’s education by volunteering at school in a variety of ways.  Guilford County Schools Board of Education policy requires that all volunteers who may have unsupervised contact with student undergo a “reasonable background inquiry and check.”  The check must be conducted annually for each school year. Once the background check has been completed, it will remain on file for the duration of the school year.  Guilford County Schools is a tobacco, alcohol, & drug free environment and this includes school sponsored trips and activities.  Volunteers and chaperones are expected to abide by this policy.  

Parental/guardian supervision may be required by the principal as an option for a child to attend field trips if the child has discipline problems.  The parents will also be required to provide transportation and pay any cost associated with the field trip under these circumstances.

FIRE DRILLS AND OTHER DRILLS

Fire drills are conducted once per month. All students, staff, and parents must evacuate the building upon hearing the alarm. Check the posted instructions in each classroom indicating how to leave the building in case of fire. Move quickly and quietly to designated areas. 

A tornado drill will also be conducted at least once per year. Children and adults are required to quietly kneel on the floor against a wall with their hands covering their heads. Each classroom has a designated area for tornado drills.

A school lock-down will be practiced at least once per year. During this time, staff will secure all entry ways into the buildings on campus and practice necessary security procedures. 

Note: These drills include office staff; student check-out will not be possible during the short duration of emergency drills.



GRADING

Sumner Elementary School follows the district policy for grading. 

Teachers shall keep accurate records which reflect how they have

determined each student’s grades. 

The scale to report student progress in grades K-2 shall be: 

4 = Consistently exceeds grade level expectations

3 = Consistently meets grade level expectations independently

2 = Needs support to meet grade level expectations

1 = Below grade level expectations with support

 

The grade scale for grades 3-12 students shall be:
 
A = 90 -100 
B = 80 - 89 
C = 70 - 79 
D = 60 - 69 
F = 59  and BELOW 
I = INCOMPLETE 


 ,
, 

HOMEWORK
When making a decision to assign homework, classroom teachers are to consider the specific benefits to be derived by the student.  There are several reasons for homework:


1. To provide extra practice on learned skills.

2. To provide further learning in areas covered in the classroom.

3. To provide an opportunity for growth in work habits and 
      Responsibility.

4. To provide you with an opportunity to see what your child is

                studying and how well he/she is doing.

Reasonable amounts of study time will vary from grade to grade and subject to subject. Suggested amounts of time for homework are:  Grades K-2 (20-40 minutes) and Grades 3-5 (45 minutes to 1 hour). This includes time spent reading each night. Students are expected to complete and turn in all homework assignments when they are due. 
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LIBRARY MEDIA CENTER
Our library media center is a vital part of our instructional program.  Through regularly scheduled class times and open library time, students are encouraged to explore the many books, research materials, audio-visual materials, and computers/software that our library media center offers.

In order to maintain an adequate collection, students, teachers, and parents must cooperate to see that materials are returned in good condition and on time.  The circulation period is one week.  If materials are not returned, the parent will be charged a replacement price.  
LOST AND FOUND ITEMS
Clothing and personal belongings that are brought to school should be labeled with the child's name.  Found articles are turned in to the school's lost and found bin, located between the cafeteria and music room.  Unlabeled or unclaimed property is turned over to a charitable agency two times per school year.  School personnel are not responsible for lost items.  Items of unusual value or those that do not have any purpose at school are strongly discouraged.


,
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MEDICATION
Guilford County Schools has a procedure to assure safe administration of medication to students during the school day.  To protect the safety of your child and in fairness to school staff that are responsible for administering medication, no exceptions will be made to this procedure.  Guilford County Schools recognizes that medication should not be administered by district employees unless the parent is unable to make arrangements for the student to receive the medication before or after school hours. No medication (prescription or non-prescription) will be given at school without written authorization of both the parent and the health care clinician. (Note: A health care clinician is defined as a licensed health care provider who can prescribe medication under North Carolina statute.)  

The Authorization of Medication for a Student at School form must be completed and signed by the health care clinician and parent before the medication, prescription or non-prescription, will be dispensed.  The form is available in the school office.  Medication must be delivered in person by the parent or guardian.  All medications shall be administered as directed by the health care clinician.  Prescription medications must be in a properly labeled container from the pharmacy and shall include the name of the student, the name of the drug, the frequency of administration, and the dosage.  Non-prescription medication must be in the original container and will be administered according to the written instructions of the health care clinician.  Whenever the medication is changed by the health care clinician, the parent is responsible for informing the school.  This is to be done by submitting a new Authorization of Medication for a Student at School form.

If a parent wishes to withdraw his/her authorization of medication to be given at the school, the parent must inform the school of that decision, either in writing or orally. The parent is responsible for removing any unused medication from the school.  Any unused medication should always be picked up by the parent or guardian at the end of the school year.
The school principal shall designate school staff members to administer medication to students.  The school principal, or designee, shall be responsible for the safekeeping of the medication that is to be administered.

For your child’s safety, do not send medication to school with your child for him or her to self-medicate. Medications must be in adult possession at all times.


PARENT CONCERNS
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It is always advantageous to the parent, the student, and the teacher for problems to be discussed and solved by those directly involved.  This will minimize the degree of misunderstanding as well as the amount of time required to resolve the matter. Hopefully, the contact at this level will result in the determination of the facts surrounding the problem and a mutually acceptable approach to a solution.  The potential for a solution of the problem at this level is much greater when both the parent and the teacher approach the matter objectively, with mutual respect, and with the recognition that both parties are genuinely interested in the student's welfare.

Parent and teacher or student and teacher problems are usually best solved in a personal conference as opposed to a telephone call.  It is suggested that the parent call the school office to arrange an appointment with the teacher during a free period or at the end of the school day.

We encourage parents to work with their teacher about their particular concerns before seeking the aid of the school administration.  If the matter cannot be resolved through contact with the classroom teacher, then the parent should pursue the matter with the school administration.  

PARENT TEACHER ASSOCIATION (PTA)
Our PTA is the parent organization through which we are all able to work together to support our students and their academic progress.  We encourage you to join the PTA and attend the meetings and functions.  We schedule activities such as Book Fair, Parent nights and other activities along with the meetings, so parents can have as much contact with the school as possible.  Your presence and support show your children that you are involved in their education. You may join the PTA at any time, but we encourage you to join early in the school year.

PARENTAL RESPONSIBILITIES
Positive discipline begins in the home. Parents are the child's first teacher.  Through example and direct teaching, parents instill in children, habits of acceptable behavior and positive attitudes.  
As the child's first teacher, the parent must:

1. Support and assist the school in the administration of 
discipline and recommended consequences.

2. Provide the child with counseling, guidance, and direct  

teaching of good habits and acceptable behavior.

3. Keep the line of communication between the home and 
school open.

4. Read and sign student agendas; read materials sent home.
5. Provide a consistent area and time for homework and nightly reading.

PERFECT ATTENDANCE
[image: image32.wmf]Each quarter, students with perfect attendance are recognized.  Perfect attendance for the quarter is defined as missing less than ½ day of school per quarter.  At the end of the year, students with perfect attendance for the entire year will be recognized. 
PHYSICAL EDUCATION
Please be sure that your child is dressed appropriately for the scheduled physical education days.  Classes will be held in the gym and outside, so they will need coats for cooler days.  To insure your child's safety, tennis shoes/sneakers are required for all P.E. classes. Please refer to the section on the dress code.
PICTURE DAYS
[image: image33.wmf]
School pictures will be taken and available for purchase at various times throughout the school year.  A schedule with pictures days are forthcoming.

,
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RECOGNITIONS
Assemblies will be held each semester to recognize students for academic progress, perfect attendance and good citizenship.  Students are recognized in the classroom throughout the year in various ways as well. Please speak to your teacher to find out how he or she recognizes students in the classroom throughout the year. 
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REPORT CARDS (AND INTERIM PROGRESS REPORTS)
Report cards are issued at the close of each nine (9) week school term.  Conferences to discuss report cards or progress reports will be held at your request as well as at the request of the classroom teacher. In addition to the regular report card, progress reports will be sent home at the midpoint of each grading period.  These interim reports are sent home early enough to give students the opportunity to improve their grades before the report card is issued.  Interim reports are to be signed by the parent and returned to the appropriate teacher.  


SCHOOL HEALTH PROGRAM
A public health nurse visits our school throughout the week.  This individual oversees the general health supervision of our students.  If for some reason you would like for the nurse to see your child, please call the school or send a note to that effect.

If a student is injured or becomes ill at school, they will be sent to the school office.  Students may not remain at school if they have a fever over 100 degrees, are vomiting, have diarrhea, undiagnosed or untreated rash, or pose a health risk to anyone else.  We will make every possible attempt to contact parents if the nature of the problem is severe enough to warrant such contact.  In this regard, it is absolutely essential that the school have correct and up-to-date phone numbers for parents and contact people.  Without such, we are unable to adequately help your child.  WE MUST KNOW WHERE TO REACH YOU AT ALL TIMES, BOTH AT HOME AND AT WORK.
SOCIAL WORKER
Our school Social Worker is here to serve the students and our community at large.  She hosts groups for students, Parent Involvement Activities, provides resources and support for families.
STUDENT RECORDS

Please contact the counselor if you have a need to review your child’s records at any time. The school counselor will be happy to assist you with this process.

STUDENTS STAYING AFTER SCHOOL
Sumner Elementary School cannot be responsible for students remaining after school hours. It is the responsibility of parents to make suitable arrangements for their children who do not ride school buses or day care vans, to be picked up no later than 10 minutes after school dismissal.
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TARDINESS
Students may begin entering the building at 7:00 each morning.  Our school day begins promptly at 7:25 and it is expected that all students will be in their classrooms by that time.  If a student must arrive at school after the bell rings at 7:25, the parent must park in the front of the building and escort the student to the office to check in. Tardy students may not be dropped off, as there is no outside supervision after the bell rings.

Students who are tardy miss valuable instructional time and this will be closely monitored.  Unexcused tardies are those that do not have a doctor’s note.  Your assistance in assuring that your child arrives at school on time each day will be appreciated.
TELEPHONE USE
Use of the school telephone by students is limited to emergency calls only.  Calls for permission to go home with friends, etc. will not be permitted.  These matters should be taken care of at home.  

TESTING
During the year, our students are given several types of standardized tests that are very important.  This year, third graders will take a test at the beginning of the year to serve as a baseline measurement. Third, fourth, and fifth grade students are administered the End-of-Grade Tests (EOG) during the last ten days of school.  These tests monitor how much academic progress students have made during the school year and are used to assess the effectiveness of our instructional program. In addition, students in grades K-5 are tested on curriculum objectives at different times during the year. You will be notified in advance by your child’s teacher when these assessments will occur.

,

VISITORS
ALL VISITORS TO THE SCHOOL MUST CHECK IN AT THE SCHOOL OFFICE AND RECEIVE A VISITOR'S BADGE.  For safety and well being of the school community, all visitors are to sign-in and out using the visitor’s computer system in the office.  Additionally, all visitors must wear a visitor tag at all times while on school property.  We welcome parents to eat lunch with your child.
VOLUNTEERING

We are very grateful for the many volunteers who regularly assist our school.  We hope to have many parents and family members continue to participate in their children’s education by volunteering at school in a variety of ways.  
Guilford County Schools Board of Education policy requires that all volunteers who may have unsupervised contact with student undergo a “reasonable background inquiry and check.”  The check must be conducted annually for each school year. Once the background check has been completed, it will remain on file for the duration of the school year.  Guilford County Schools is a tobacco, alcohol, & drug free environment and this includes school sponsored trips and activities.  Volunteers and chaperones are expected to abide by this policy.  

All volunteers should register at https://www.gcsvolunteers.com/  
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Weekly Communications

Each week you will receive updates from the school via ConnectEd or you’re your child’s teacher.  When a holiday occurs, or school is not in session, you will receive the communications on the first day back to school.  You are asked to sit with your child and discuss the work samples and other information that is pertinent to his/her activities at school. This is one of the methods we use to help you keep informed about what your child is doing in school.  Should you have questions, please call the school.  If anything requires a parent signature, please sign and return the next day.  
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